
 
 
 

ATIC Board Agenda for Wednesday, April 13, 2022 
 

1. Administrative 
1.1. Self-Introductions 
1.2. Modifications to and Acceptance of Agenda Draft 
1.3. Acceptance of Minutes from March 9, 2022, Board Meeting 
1.4. Treasurer’s Report (Ron Schott) 
1.5. ATIC Board Membership Considerations 

1.5.1. ATIC Officers Election at April 13, 2022, Board Meeting 
1.5.2. ATIC Broadband Providers Working Group Meeting & Next Steps 

1.6. Review of Outstanding Action Items as Documented in March 9, 2022, Minutes  
 

2. Informational Presentations  
2.1. None Scheduled  

 

3. Activity Reports  
3.1. Arizona Broadband Strategic Plan (Jeff Sobotka)  

3.1.1. Rural Community Outreach 

3.1.2. ACA Broadband Strategy & ATIC Role/Support  
3.2. Arizona Broadband Stakeholder Network (Steve Peters)  

3.2.1. AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force Updates 

3.2.2. New Initiatives to Carry Out the Report’s Recommendations 

3.2.3. Return to Outreach Activities with Newsletters & Webinars 

3.3. Greater Arizona Educational Leadership (Steve Peters, Nan Williams) 
3.3.1. Arizona Technology in Education Association (AzTEA) 
3.3.2. GAZEL Innovative Learning Collaborative Initiatives  

3.4. Arizona State Library (Holly Henley, Mala Muralidharan)  
3.5. Telehealth (Janet Major)  
3.6. Government Affairs (Mike Keeling, Mark Goldstein)  

 

4. Information and Action Plans  
4.1. ATIC Website & Teleconferencing (All) 

4.1.1. AZBSN Communications & Newsletter  
4.2. ATIC Mailing List & CRM (All)  
4.3. New Business and Motion Considerations (All)  

 

5. Events Attended and Upcoming Meetings  
 

6. Announcements  
 

7. Adjourn 
  

Phone: 602.254.5887 

aticarizona@gmail.com 

http://www.arizonatele.org/ 



8.  
 
 
 
 

 
 

ATIC Board Meeting Minutes 
 

April 13, 2022 
 
Attendees: 
 

ATIC Board Members:  
 
Jerry Crow, Oris Friesen, Henry Goldberg, Mark Goldstein, Kirk Busch, Nan 
Williams (part time), Ron Schott, Andy Phelan, Mala Muralidharan (Arizona State 
Library E-rate) proxy for Holly Henley, Michael Cohen, Derek Masseth, Andrew 
Bevington and Heather Floyd. 
 

ATIC Associates & Guests:  
 
Steve Peters (AZBSN Coordinator), Gerry Kaufhold (Freelance Multimedia 
Producer, Kearny AZ), Laura Etter (Sun Network Corridor), Mike Edmonds 
(Resident Tucson House, Ward Three), Orlando Moreno (Fort McDowell Yavapai 
Nation), Tracy Rexroat (ADE), Shelby Brown (ADE). 
 

Quorum Met with 13 ATIC Board Members Present (Quorum 
= 8) 
 

Many thanks to Nan Williams and the Arizona Technology in 
Education Association (AzTEA, http://aztea.org/) for the use of their 
Zoom Video account for video conferencing and dial-in capabilities 
and to the Arizona State Library for providing additional support. 
 
The next Board Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, May 11, 2022, 
and will be held fully virtually, as will all our meetings until  
further notice. The schedule of remaining ATIC Board Meetings for 
2022 can be found towards the end of these minutes. 
  

Phone: 602.254.5887 

aticarizona@gmail.com 

http://www.arizonatele.org/ 

http://aztea.org/


1. Administrative 
 
1.1. Self-Introductions 

 
See the list of attendees above. 
 

1.2. Modifications to and Acceptance of Agenda Draft 
 
MOTION: To accept the Agenda 
 

MOVE: Henry Goldberg 
SECOND: Kirk Busch 
Passed Unanimously 

 
1.3. Acceptance of Minutes from March 9, 2022, Board Meeting 

 
MOTION: To accept the Minutes as submitted 
 

MOVE: Heather Floyd 
SECOND: Andy Phelan 
Passed Unanimously 

 
1.4. Treasurer’s Report 

 
Ron Schott, Treasurer, circulated via email the Desert Financial Credit Union 
statement with account and transaction details for Board reference, which are 
included at the back of these Minutes. Ron reported that current funds on hand 
total $11,778.29 with no major recent expenses. The only charge was the 
CenturyLink bill. Mark commented that the Directors & Officers Insurance will be 
due sometime in the summer. 
 
The current balance in the AZBSN Task Force account is approximately 
$22,000. Steve has launched a sponsorship drive. 
 
Mark has said previously that ATIC needs to pursue its own funding, which 
would include sponsorships. ATIC needs to initiate a financial campaign for 
sponsors and other sources of funding to support and undertake new projects.  
 

1.5. ATIC Board Membership Considerations 
 
Mark again noted that we have an ongoing interest in acquiring more 
representation from rural communities and tribal organizations. However, there 
is nothing new to report on this front. 
 
We have twenty-four Board members. We can have up to thirty-five according to 
our bylaws.  



 
Mark noted in a previous meeting that Robert Gallegos is the IT/Security 
Director for the Northern Arizona Council of Governments (NACOG) and wants 
to be more involved with the Arizona Broadband initiatives. Joy Whiting, Apache 
County Schools Superintendent who participates in the AZBSN task force, is a 
potential person Mark could contact to join the ATIC Board. 
 
Mark remains committed to talk to Toni Broberg of AT&T and Gene Carl of Cox 
about becoming ATIC Board members and sponsoring ATIC or AZBSN. 
 

1.5.1. ATIC Officers Election at April 13, 2022, Board Meeting 
 
Mark noted that we need to do our annual election of officers at the April 
meeting. Five positions are up for election. They are:  
 
Chair: Mark Goldstein (Incumbent) 
Vice Chair: Henry Goldberg (Incumbent) 
Secretary: Oris Friesen (Incumbent)  
Treasurer: Ron Schott (Incumbent) 
Lobbyist: Mike Keeling (Acting but prefers not to run) 
 
Mark, Henry, Oris and Ron agreed to run again. 
 
MOTION: To re-elect Mark Goldstein, Henry Goldberg, Oris Friesen and 
Ron Schott to their respective positions 
 
   MOVE: Derek Masseth 
   SECOND: Kirk Busch 
   Passed Unanimously 
 
Mike Keeling will continue to serve as acting Lobbyist since no-one 
volunteered to run for this position. 
 

1.5.2. ATIC Broadband Providers Working Group Meeting on April 6, 2022 
 
An outcome of the January ATIC Board meeting was to create an ATIC 
broadband service provider working group whose function would be similar 
to a trade association since there is no telecom service provider trade 
association in Arizona. The goal of this working group would be to focus on 
addressing common issues and opportunities for the broadband service 
providers in Arizona. 
 
Mark reported that consequently, we created a special breakout session at 
the BigData Southwest DataCenter & SmartCity IoT Infrastructure Summit 
(https://www.bigdatasw.org/) on April 6, 2022, to launch such an ATIC 
working group. It was a hybrid event held at the Desert Willow Conference 

https://www.bigdatasw.org/


Center in Phoenix. There were about eleven attendees in the room and five 
on-line as employees or representatives of broadband providers. Mark, 
Henry, and Steve Peters attended this session. After introductions we 
discussed what tasks the group should address. There was limited interest 
expressed in forming coalitions for advocating for rights-of-way and pole 
placements, but several attendees suggested provider-to-provider 
information sharing and opportunities for the formation of partnerships would 
be of value. The participants advocated for a semi-private forum to 
exchange information. They also expressed a preference for asynchronous 
communication. Slack was suggested as a possible communication medium 
for this and Mark will further explore with Rory Conaway of Triad Wireless. 
 
Mark discussed the broadband provider spreadsheet that he created 
consisting of contact information for about 142 individuals at some 100 or so 
companies providing broadband services in Arizona. He will share this list 
with a limited number of people to critique and edit. Mark described the 
contents and noted that several columns need to be filled in to show what 
broadband technologies for last-mile access and middle-mile networks the 
companies provide. He proposed creating an interactive page on the ATIC 
website that would reference this spreadsheet and respond to a search of 
solutions that a given organization provides. Mark noted that he wants to be 
careful not to provide contact information for providers which they do not 
want shared with the public. Mark gave credit to Jeff Sobotka who 
contributed to an earlier version. Mark is willing to maintain the list. Steve 
asked if broadband providers responding to state RFPs could also be a 
source, but Mark replied that ADOA does not release such a list. 
 
Mark asked for comments. Henry and Derek suggested adding the attributes 
of market served and the region/geography that is covered. Steve replied 
saying that we need a good list of providers which should include attributes 
such as the company name, area covered and one or two contact names. 
Steve suggested getting ASU, specifically Erin Carr-Jordan and Barnaby 
Wasson to help flesh out this content perhaps utilizing interns. Steve added 
that this Excel spreadsheet could be converted to a Google sheet to be 
posted on the ATIC and AZBSN Task Force websites depending on its 
planned applications. 
 
Steve noted that a number of broadband providers also are providing digital 
inclusion offerings, and Mala said that the Connect-Arizona website is 
already in the process of creating a digital inclusion directory   
 
Mark will work with Rory Conaway and others to create a Slack channel and 
he will contact and coordinate with a woman in Tucson who is creating a 
similar list if companies. Mark will also talk with Jeff Sobotka on how the 
broadband provider spreadsheet could be best used. 
 



1.6. Review of Outstanding Action Items as Documented in March 9, 2022, 
Minutes 
 
Nothing to report. 
 

2. Informational Presentations 
 
2.1. None were scheduled. 

 
3. Activity Reports 

 
3.1. Arizona Broadband Strategic Plan (Jeff Sobotka) 

 
3.1.1. Rural Community Outreach 

 
No report. 
 

3.1.2. ACA Broadband Strategy & ATIC Role/Support 
 
Jeff Sobotka, State Broadband Director at the Arizona Commerce Authority 
(ACA) was not present and Mark provided a summary update of activities.  
 
Mark reported that Jeff is still evaluating over eighty responses to the ACA 
Arizona Broadband Development Grant Program (ABDG) solicitation of 
$100 million in funding ($75 million for rural counties and $25 million for 
urban counties). The ABDG grant awards should be announced by June 30. 
Heather Floyd asked about the dates of the challenge period. Derek 
suggested that she should reach out to Teri Orman, the Grants & 
Procurement Manager for the ACA, about those dates.  
 
Mark noted that Sandip Bhowmick has been appointed Assistant State 
Broadband Director, reporting to Jeff Sobotka. 
 
Mark attended the Fourth Navajo Nation Broadband Initiative Meeting on 
March 18 with state broadband directors from all four-corner states in 
attendance as well as the Navajo Tribal Utility Authority (NTUA), which 
provides communication infrastructure for the reservation, and other Navajo 
Nation representatives. It was a three-hour meeting with roughly twenty-five 
in-room and fifteen remote attendees. The Navajo Nation has $208 million to 
be allocated to broadband initiatives, including $57 million available for 
chapter house fiber connectivity, digital equity, community engagement, etc.  
 

3.2. Arizona Broadband Stakeholder Network (Steve Peters) 
 

3.2.1. ASBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force Updates 
 



Steve reported on the activities of the AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access 
Task Force meetings. 
 
The Task Force continues to meet every Monday morning with 
representation from broadband service providers, technology companies, 
state and local government agencies, educational organizations, non-profits 
and consultants. These meetings provide information on what is going on in 
the state in the digital access area as well as great opportunities for 
collaboration. Steve explained that a major benefit of the task force is to 
build relationships among participants for future collaboration, and he is 
experimenting with different formats to facilitate collaboration. 
 
Steve is highlighting new announcements of events and resources on the 
Task Force website to provide a newsletter style information sheet.  
 
The Task Force receives regular updates from state organizations: ACA 
(Jeff Sobotka), ADE (Milan Eaton & Shelby Brown on E-rate, and the new 
Office of Digital Teaching & Learning), the Arizona State Library, and the 
Sun Corridor Network (Derek Masseth). Steve complimented ADE, the 
Arizona State Library and the Schools, Health & Libraries Broadband 
(SHLB) Coalition who are growing in influence and have been very active. 
He noted that cybersecurity still needs to be addressed in a meaningful way. 
This is especially true because of the large number of new people who are 
coming online. 
 
Steve said some task-oriented working teams are being formed to focus on 
specific topics, such as a digital inclusion network team chaired by Cindy 
Hogan and Nicole Umayam. This is leading to increased collaboration and 
mutual support for digital inclusion capabilities among practitioners, and 
developing inputs for the State Digital Equity Plan funded by the federal IIJA.  
 

3.2.2. New Initiatives to Carry Out the Report’s Recommendations 
 

3.2.3. Return to Outreach Activities with Newsletters & Webinars 
 

3.3. Greater Arizona Educational Leadership (Steve Peters, Nan Williams) 
 

3.3.1. Arizona Technology in Education Association (AzTEA) 
 
Nan Williams serves on the EDTech Committee for the Arizona Department 
of Education (ADE) which is rewriting the Educational Technology standards 
this year. She is also participating in the ADE Technology Task Force on the 
Digital Learning Subcommittee and she is part of the ISTE policy group on 
digital equity access. She has also been working with the Arizona Rural 
Schools Association and their Final Mile Project 
(https://www.finalmileproject.com/).  

https://www.finalmileproject.com/


 
Information on the “AzTEA CI & IT Symposium 2022: Renewal, Innovation, 
and Change” can be accessed at https://conta.cc/3fpl9k9. The event will be 
held on May 6, 8:30-3:00, at the Balsz Community Center, 4309 E. 
Belleview St. Bldg. 14, Phoenix, AZ 85008, and will be an in-person event.  
The symposium is a one-day event that will bring together educational 
leaders from across the state of Arizona to explore the challenges and share 
the successes that exist between Teaching, Learning, & IT. 
 

3.3.2. GAZEL Innovative Learning Collaborative Initiatives 
 
The GAZEL Board still needs to purchase D&O insurance. 
 
Work to produce a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between GAZEL 
and ATIC on the AZBSN has been on hold and a determination should be 
made about whether this is still necessary and if so, how to accomplish. 
 

3.4. Arizona State Library (Holly Henley, Mala Muralidharan) 
 
Mala Muralidharan, E-rate Administrator for Public Libraries at the Arizona State 
Library, reported on her and Arizona State Library recent activities. She noted 
that the E-rate application filing window for next fiscal year funding closed on 
March 22, 2022. Roughly $120 million has been applied for. Last year Arizona 
made up 3.9% of the nation-wide awards. Over the last five years there has 
been a decrease in funding for Internet access and usage. This is attributed 
largely to prices that have been dropping due to competition and economies-of-
scale from new technologies and consortium applications. 
 
She said the Navajo Nation is submitting some chapter house E-rate 
applications. Sixty percent of the chapter houses are already connected. They 
have difficulties with poles falling down and chapter houses needing repairs. All 
facilities have at least one computer. Chapter Houses are functioning as libraries 
for E-rate purposes, and the Arizona State Library is providing them with 
electronic resources, and training will be provided at Dinéi College or another 
training center. All facilities have Internet connectivity, and they are building the 
middle-mile and last-mile fiber connectivity. 
 
The FCC Emergency Connectivity Fund (ECF) service deadline has been 
extended to June 30, 2023. ECF funding provides for a laptop and hotspot for 
those who do not have “sufficient internet access.” The FCC has granted a third 
window for ECF applications, with a May 13, 2022, deadline. 
 
Arizona has been successful in enrolling low-income households in the FCC 
Emergency Broadband Benefit (EBB) program, which has been transitioned to 
the Affordable Connectivity Program (ACP). There is an Arizona ACP outreach 
kit. Due in part to the influence of AZBSN a flyer in multiple languages has been 

https://conta.cc/3fpl9k9


created and used by Connect Arizona. and navigators are available to inform 
and assist users. Arizona is about #11 nationally for households that are signed 
up. Roughly 4000 households per week are enrolling in ACP and Arizona has a 
total of about 230,000 households enrolled so far. 
 
For more details, see the State Library Report below, submitted by Mala.

 
 

ATIC April 13, 2022, State Library Report 
 

ATIC April 13, 2022 
E-RATE 

• March 22, Tuesday was the deadline for submitting Applications for 2022-23 for Library 
and Schools 
and                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

• For a Tribal Library that has never applied (NEW) – deadline is May 26th  

• AZ Applied for S120 M –  

• 2021 Application funded $103,244,442.51 

which 3.9% of the total National applications 

funded. Cumulative commitments is $2.61 

billion.   

•  2018 we received 4.9% ; 2019 3.1 % ; 2020 

4.6% of the total National applications funded. 

1.6 B E-rate money received 

•  IN THE LAST FIVE YEARS  an increase in 

Internal Connections but decrease in internet 

# Median price per Mbps has dropped 71% 
$4.80 to $1.39 
# Average price of Wireless Access Point has 
dropped 49% from $1414 to $716 per WAP 
# Month to Month non-contracted services 
come with the highest pricing. There. has been a 
50% drop in non-contracted services. 



 
 

 ACP The Affordable Connectivity Program is 
an FCC benefit program that helps ensure that 
households can afford the broadband they 
need for work, school, healthcare and more. 
The benefit provides a discount of up to $30 
per month toward internet service for eligible 
households and up to $75 per month for 
households on qualifying Tribal lands. Eligible 
households can also receive a one-time 
discount of up to $100 to purchase a laptop, 
desktop computer, or tablet from 
participating providers if they contribute more than $10 and less than $50 toward the 
purchase price. 
The Affordable Connectivity Program is limited to one monthly service discount and one device 
discount per household. Eligible households must both apply for the program and contact a 
participating provider to select a service plan. 
ACP Claim tracker ACP Enrollment and Claims Tracker - Universal Service Administrative 
Company (usac.org) As of last week 253,094 Households have signed up. We are averaging 
approx. 4000 Households every week.  Flyers and promotion kits are available in multiple 
language on http:// www.Connect-Arizona.com At the Digital Inclusion meeting led by Nicole 
and Cindy we are exploring possibilities of sending flyers or information through Utility bills. 
 
 
FCC Announces Third ECF Window 
➢ The third Emergency Connectivity Fund (ECF) Program application filing window will open 

on Thursday, April 28, 2022 and close on Friday, May 13, 2022, at 11:59 p.m. ET.   During 

the third window, schools and libraries will be able to request ECF Program support for 

eligible equipment and up to 12 months of services that will be received or delivered 

between July 1, 2022 and December 31, 2023 for off-campus use by students, school staff, 

and library patrons with unmet needs.  Please see the Public Notice (DA 22-309 ) for 

additional information about the third application filing window, the service delivery date, 

and invoice filing deadline applicable to equipment, other non-recurring service, and 

recurring service requests submitted during this filing window. 

12 waves have been approved. Total Commitment Approved for Arizona so far is $ 

134,866,417.90. AZ is 8th Nationally in ECF funding. 

FCC has granted the Request to Extend Emergency Connectivity Fund Windows 1 and 2.  The 
new service delivery deadline is June 30, 2023. – Supply chain issues 
 

End of State Library Report 
 
 

https://www.usac.org/about/affordable-connectivity-program/acp-enrollment-and-claims-tracker/
https://www.usac.org/about/affordable-connectivity-program/acp-enrollment-and-claims-tracker/
http://www.connect-arizona.com/
https://e-ratecentral.com/Resources/Newsletters/News-of-the-Week/ArticleID/4468/March-28-2022#collapseTwo
https://click.outreach.usac.org/?qs=7ce57e75b8e9d17a0ed6b4c881ded02ace3ffb7b0b6a4e8ce8044128949e1fe14e59fd7cfc562e54a46c2a53283889331efe651afd83a2b9


3.5. Telehealth (Janet Major) 
 
Janet Major, Associate Director for Innovation and Digital Health, Arizona 
Telemedicine Program and Southwest Telehealth Resource Center 
(https://telemedicine.arizona.edu/), is the lead for the Arizona Telehealth 
Broadband Action Team (BAT).  
 
The Telehealth BAT, chaired by Janet and Jeff Sobotka, meets monthly on the 
first Tuesday of the month. There are 75 invitees and roughly half participate 
regularly. The BAT is looking to identify counties that need assistance.  
 
Janet was unable to attend so Mala reviewed the status of the telemedicine in 
libraries Pima County project in Ajo and Arivaca on which she and Janet are 
working. She noted this project is taking longer than expected. Libraries are 
equipped with laptops, healthcare kits, and Internet connectivity to enable 
patients to connect with their healthcare providers. When implemented, 
libraries can use this program as training hours for student nurses. 
Laptops, instead of iPads, are being used to allow for erasure of personal 
data in accordance with HIPAA requirements. Phase 1 will include training 
in post- and pre-natal care. The next phase will provide a “loaner” device 
and a health-kit that can be taken to the user’s home. The team is also 
looking at expanding this program to use bookmobiles in Mohave County 
and the Navajo Nation. Henry asked if it is more efficient for patients to 
travel to libraries than directly to their healthcare provider, and Mala 
responded that patients would need to travel long distances to their 
healthcare providers and it is also easier to get telemedicine appointments.  
 
Partners in this effort include Care1st Health Plan Arizona and the 
University of Arizona among others. The collaboration enabled by AZBSN 
has been very useful. The official inauguration of the program is scheduled 
for June 16 or 17 and the team is looking for nearby acceptable venues. 
The inauguration will feature mini-health screenings, registrations for 
healthcare and other activities. Mala said they are steadily moving forward 
and hope to have some resultant data to report by September 30. They are 
also looking for more sponsors. 
 
Janet submitted a written statement saying she was very excited to have 
met this morning with Care1st Health Plan Arizona and their southern 
Arizona partner Arizona Complete Health. She noted that as we move 
toward the kick-off date and event in June, the project members are very 
excited to be going forward with purchasing technology, creating protocols 
and bringing partners to the table to help make this a successful pilot that 
can be replicated throughout Arizona. 
 
Janet also provided information about the Annual American Telemedicine 
Association (ATA) Conference & Expo on May 1-3 in Boston or via remote 

https://telemedicine.arizona.edu/


link at https://www.americantelemed.org/eAnnual. 
 

3.6. Government Affairs (Mike Keeling, Mark Goldstein) 
 
Mark said he and Ron Schott track legislative action for the Arizona Technology 
Council (AZTC). The state broadband office, when approved by the governor, 
will be situated under the ACA, as Jeff Sobotka currently reports to Sandra 
Watson there. As a statute this would solidify the broadband office within ACA. 
Currently it is a creation by executive order of the governor, It is expected to be 
approved since it does not require any additional funds (there is $5 million for 
this Broadband Office from US Treasury funding). Heather reported the current 
status is that the Senate will be considering this bill in the near future. 
 
Regarding federal funding, Mark speculated that the US Treasury money ($192 
million with a broadband infrastructure focus) will be available for Arizona use 
sooner than the much larger IIJA BEAD state block grant, whose allocations are 
dependent on the new FCC broadband maps with a more granular data fabric 
expected to become available late this year. Thus, Arizona broadband grant 
opportunities from BEAD funding are likely not to be available until 2023. 
 
There is also digital equity money available under the IIJA Digital Equity Act and 
AZBSN is rallying around assisting the state in planning for its use.  
 
In a recent Broadband Breakfast interview, Alan Davidson, the Assistant 
Secretary for Communications and Information at the U.S. Department of 
Commerce indicated that this level of funding is generational and needs to be 
leveraged for maximum impact. The NTIA’s Notices of Funding Opportunity 
(NOFOs) for BEAD funding as well as for a new $1B Middle Mile grant program 
are due to be issued by May 16. Mark feels that Arizona will likely be in top ten 
states regarding funding allocations with one recent estimate putting it at $1.34B 
(https://mikeconlow.substack.com/p/hypothetical-bead-funding-for-states?s=r). 

 
4. Information and Action Plans 

 
4.1. ATIC Website & Teleconferencing (All) 

 

As noted previously by Mark and Steve, the ATIC website is aging a bit. For 
example, the resources page is out of date. The website needs to be leveraged 
to publicize the COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force Report recommendations 
as well as using it for communications and public engagement, such as 
newsletters. 
 

4.1.1. AZBSN Communications & Newsletter  
 

Mark at a previous meeting suggested that we should think about how to 
leverage some of the information sessions from the Monday morning 
AZBSN-COVID Digital Access Task Force meetings. 

https://www.americantelemed.org/eAnnual
https://mikeconlow.substack.com/p/hypothetical-bead-funding-for-states?s=r


 
There remains a continuing need for volunteers to work  
(1) on regular maintenance of the Weebly ATIC website and  
(2) on providing a regular newsletter about all that’s going on in the 
broadband world. 
 

4.2. ATIC Mailing List & CRM (All) 
 
Steve is discussing with Mark and Kirk Busch subscribing to a CRM/E-mail 
management service to meet the needs of the AZBSN Task Force. 
 

4.3. New Business and Motion Considerations (All) 
 
Nothing to report. 
 

5. Events Attended and Upcoming Meetings  
 

6. Announcements 
 

7. Adjourn 
 

Upcoming ATIC Board Meetings 
 

Upcoming ATIC Board Meetings for 2022 are scheduled for the second 
Wednesdays of the month (except August and December) from 12:00-2:00 
p.m. and will be held fully virtually until further notice. Board Meetings are 
open for all to participate. Please plan to join us. 
 

• June 8, 2022 from 12:00-2:00 pm 

• July 13, 2022 from 12:00-2:00 pm 

• No Board Meeting in August (Summer Break) 

• September 14, 2022 from 12:00-2:00 pm 

• October 12, 2022 from 12:00-2:00 pm 

• November 9, 2022 from 12:00-2:00 pm 

• No Board Meeting in December (Happy Holidays!) 
 

ATIC Special and Public Meetings 
 

AZBSN COVID-19 Digital Access Task Force continues to hold meetings 
every Monday morning at 7:30 a.m. See the Planning page at 
https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-planning.html for details. 
 
Also see Task Force information and related resources at 
https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-about.html. 
 
Future AZBSN newsletter, webinars, and roundtables are under 
development. 

https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-planning.html
https://www.arizonatele.org/covid19-about.html
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